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Ammer, Christine. 
Unsung: A History of Women in 
American Music. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1980. 

Unsung: A History of Women in American 
Music surveys two centuries of American 
music history from the perspective of 
women's role in American concert life. 
It is a record of the accomplishments of 
American women musicians, whose contribu-
tions were often undervalued or even un-
noticed, owing to long-standing cultural 
prejudices. 

From the early years of the nineteenth 
century, talented women instrumentalists 
were beset with fonnidable obstacles, un-
like women singers (not included in the 
book), who in America, as elsewhere, were 
often widely acclaimed. Sophia Hewitt 
(b. 1799 or 1800), the only woman ever 
employed by the celebrated Handel and 
Haydn Society, is one of the few women 
organists mentioned in the literature. 
Hundreds of women officiated as church 
organists, but they were almost never 
hired by large city churches, a condition 
that is not entirely absent today. The 
tradition of the "lady violinist" has 
never quite disappeared, Ammer observes, 
despite the brilliant careers of such 
artists as Camilla Urso, Maud Powell, and 
more recently, Erica Morini. The 111 ady-
pi ani st" label, too, has persisted, not-
withstanding great artists of both cen-
turies--Teresa Carreno and Olga Samaroff, 
for example--whose pianistic gifts were 
of the .highest order. 

Musical composition, regarded as an ex-
clusively male province, presented even 
greater difficulties. Amy Beach (1867-
1944), the first American woman to write 
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a symphony, was almost invariably singled 
out as the 111 eadi ng American woman compo-
ser." Ammer points out that women's com-
positions were little represented, if at 
all, on symphony programs until the mid-
1970s, and even then were accompanied by 
a certain sense of novelty. In major 
symphonY orchestras, membership was 
largely male until well into the twen-
tieth century, although it was considered 
appropriate to engage women harpists. As 
for conducting, an area re quiring a de-
gree of leadership traditionally ascribed 
only to men, highly qualified women en-
countered overwhelming opposition. For 
example, the conducting career of Antonia 
Brico did not take flight until some 
forty years after her graduation from the 
State Academy of Music in 1930. 

As biograptiy, Ammer's book admirably com-
plements the brief dictionary entries in 
such works as Cohen's International Ency-
clopedia of Women Composers; as a history 
of women in American music, it is the on-
ly recent work of its kind and consti-
tutes an important contribution to cul-
tural historiograptiy. The extensive 
amount of primary source material cited, 
including newspaper files, letters, in-
terviews, and early American music peri o-
dical s, attests to the high quality of 
research that went into the book. 

It is difficult to measure the compara-
tive degree of success of women musicians 
today, in the freer social climate of the 
late twentieth century. Ammer does not 
document her statement that the represen-
tation of women in the top ranks of pro-
fessional music is only 10 to 15 per-
cent. American women instrumentalists 
are well represented in the 1982 Interna-
tional Di rectory of the Perfonni n¥ Arts. 
ManY younger women composers, at east, 



as Ammer points out, would deny that they 
have encountered special problems on ac-
count of their sex. Other women musi-
cians have not fared as well, and most 
would agree that in such areas as grant 
support, conducting, and orchestral play-
ing, much ground remains to be conquered. 
It is hoped that this book will raise the 
consciousness of its readers and promote 
an equal chance for women to achieve suc-
cess as instrumentalists, conductors, 
composers, and teachers. 
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Shennan, Claire Richter and 
Adele M. Holcomb, Eds. 
Women as Inte~reters of the 
Visual Arts, 20~979. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1981. 

The study of art history includes the 
study of writers and commentators whose 
interpretations have helped to shape and 
color our perceptions of past events and 
present institutions. Frequently, we ac-
cept historians' conments uncritically as 
objective truth without considering the 
individuals making those conments. It is 
necessary to go beyond such acceptance, 
placing writers within their social and 
historical context, identifying the as-
sumptions which affect their observa-
tions. To do so aids our understanding 
of historical disciplines as construc-
tions not only of events but also of hu-
man interpretations from countless ama-
teur and professional scholars. The goal 
of editors Claire Richter Shennan and 
Adele M. Holcomb in Women as Interpreters 
of the Visual Artsf 1820-1979 is to exa-
mine the contribut1ons of women to the 
interlocking disciplines of art history, 
art criticism and connoisseurship. While 
focusing on the achievements of twelve 
specific women, the study also provides a 
fine general introduction to the histori-
cal development of these art disci-
plines. In addition, the book contri-
butes to, while building upon, the grow-
; ng body of literature on women in the 
nineteenth and twentieth centuries. 

One theme developed throughout the book 
is the increasing professionalism of art 

disciplines from 1820 to the present, 
particularly stimulated by the growth of 
art museums and academic departments in 
colleges and universities. Shennan and 
Holcomb discuss the social factors which 
have supported and limited women's in-
volvements with the arts, both inside and 
outside of such institutions. Nineteenth 
century concepts of women as "guardians 
of culture11 encouraged enterprising and 
often self-educated women to direct their 
attention to the arts without encounter-
ing the opposition which faced women 
seeking careers in law, medicine, or sci-
ence. By the end of the nineteenth cen-
tury, women began to gain access to the 
still fledgling systems of academic art 
history, as students and more slowly as 
teachers. In this country it was the 
women's colleges that first welcomed pro-
fessional female scholars in the arts. 
Museum work and librarianship also pro-
vided professional opportunities for wom-
en interested in the arts. According to 
Shennan, both were seen as "appropriately 
genteel work setti ngs11 for college edu-
cated women. Another recurrent topic is 
the choice between career and family, es-
pecially for twentieth century profes-
sional figures, who, unlike their nine-
teenth century precursors, generally 
could not work from their homes. 
Women as Intefhreters is organized in 
four parts wit a number of illustra-
tions. In the first part a survey of 
general developments in art disciplines 
is combined with discussions of the many 
women active in the field. The following 
three parts contain a series of twelve 
essays by various authors, each devoted 
to a single scholar. Both the introduc-
tory material and the essays are grouped 
in three chronological segments: 1820-
1890, 1890-1930, 1930-1979. Although 
covering general developments up to 1979, 
the book does not discuss the most recent 
generation of women scholars in the arts, 
those who have begun their careers since 
WWII. Extensive bibliographic material 
is included with each essay and in an ap-
pendix. 

Part I, written primarily by Shennan, has 
some characteristics of a biographical 
dictionary, with thumbnail sketches of 
many often obscure scholars. Shennan 



discusses nineteenth century travel writ-. 
er Mariana Starke, pioneer archeologists 
Hetty Goldman and Alice Leslie Walker, 
educator and textbook author Helen Gard-
ner (whose Art Through the A~es first 
written in 1926 is used at O OJ, and 
Whitney Museum director (1930-1948) Juli-
ana Force. She al so describes the art 
involvements of Jane Addams and Ellen 
Gates Starr who included cultural pro-
grams at Hull House settlement, and of 
Edith Wharton who wrote extensively on 
interior design before becoming a suc-
cessful novelist. These examples suggest 
the range of scholars included. Shennan 
brings together important biographical 
and bibliographic infonnation which is 
not easily accessible elsewhere, but per-
haps this infonnation could have been 
more usefully organized into a reference 
appendix. While the prose is far less 
polemical than in Gennaine Greer's The 
Obstacle Race, ( tew York, 1979), thTs 
sect1on uneasily combines the encyclope-
dic coverage of a reference dictionary 
with the narrative prose of an essay. At 
times, the writing becomes jumpy and 
fragmented as Shennan attempts to mention 
so many different scholars. ~nethel ess, 
her commentary is thoughtful and well 
worth reading, as she provides an histor-
ical background for the essays which fol-
l ow. 

The twelve essays which constitute Parts 
II, II, and IV cover the same wide range 
of scholars as Shennan's introductory es-
say. Four women from each chronological 
segment are discussed in detail by writ-
ers who are particularly i nfonned about 
their works and lives. Holcomb contri-
butes an essay on Anna Jameson (1794-
1860), who wrote travel and childrens' 
books and pioneering guides to the London 
galleries as well as an influential study 
of Italian painting, and an early treat-
ment of Christian iconography, while 
Shennan studies the career of Dorotny Eu-
genia Miner (1904-1973), medievalist and 
longtime curator and 1 ibrarian at the 
Walters Art Gallery in Baltimore. There 
are also chapters on classicist Gisela 
Richter (1882-1972), Renaissance and Ba-
roque scholar Erica Tietze-Conrat (1883-
1958), connoisseur and Fogg Museum direc-
tor Agnes Mongan (1905-) and professional 
critic and early architectural historian, 

Mariana van Rensselaer (1851-1934). Al-
though the essays vary somewhat in quali-
ty, all are helpful. Many of the schol-
ars discussed have not previously been 
the subjects of sustained critical or 
biographical study (Margaret Fuller is an 
exception). Integrating the social and 
personal backgrounds of these scholars 
enhances our total understanding of their 
observations, contributions, and careers. 

Although Shennan, Holcomb and the other 
authors in Women as Interpreters are not 
attempting to 1 den ti fy sped fie .. women's" 
characteristics within the works of these 
scholars, they do examine the social and 
historical contexts which have affected 
the activities of women in the arts. In 
recent years, essays, monographs and ref-
erence works have considered the achieve-
ments of women artists and also the bar-
riers to those achievements. This book 
addresses another frequently neglected 
side of art historical scholarship by 
concentrating not solely on artists but 
instead on interpreters. As a reference 
work--generally and specifically--and as 
an introductory essay, it is a valuable 
addition to the literature of art histor-
iograpny and women's studies. 
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Parker, Rozsika and Griselda 
Pollock. 
Old Mistresses: Women, Art and 
Ideal ogy. 
London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 
1981. 

Old Mistresses is not another book on the 
notable or overlooked women artists of 
the Western world, but a work about the 
ways in which patriarchal ideology medi-
ates the relation of women to art. Brit-
ish feminist art historians Parker and 
Pollock consider two ways in which ideo-
logical mediation occurs: first, in the 
production of art as social product and 
second, in the production of art history 
as academic discipline. 

Asserting that an understanding of the 
ways women's art is documented is central 
to the definition of art and the artist, 



the authors undertake an illustrated sur-
vey of the literature on art compiled 
during the four hundred years from the 
sixteenth century to the present. They 
conclude that the virtual silence of 
twentieth century a rt historians on women 
artists is unprecedented, if not inexpli-
cable. Beginning with the brief mention 
in sixteenth century art histories, the 
inclusion of women artists and women's 
art grows steadily"to become a flood in 
the nineteenth century. 11 The nineteenth 
is the century known for the prolifera-
tion of 1 engthy surveys of women in a rt 
from the age of classical Greece to the 
contemporary day. Curiously, the works on 
women artists abruptly cease just as wom-
en's changing social roles and higher ed-
ucational attainments might be expected 
to stimulate interest in a wide range of 
female endeavors. 

The silence of twentieth century art his-
torians finds a parallel in the disdain 
of critics who relegate women's art to a 
set of rigid gender stereotypes. Parker 
and Pollock attribute the current invisi-
bility of women artists to a Victorian 
heritage which "collapse(s} ••• history in-
to nature and sociology into biology." 
Even as they record the artistic achieve-
ments of women, the nineteenth century 
historians advance theories of women's 
innate lack of genius and natural dispo-
sition for "feminine" subjects. This 
concept of a feminine stereotype and sen-
sibility is a central concern of the au-
thors. 

Di sp 1 ayi ng the insight cha racteri sti c of 
the best portions of their work, Parker 
and Pollock neither attempt to disprove 
the existence of a feminine sensibility 
nor to assert its superiority. They 
rightly regard these as false positions 
and concentrate, instead, on the ways in 
which the creation and perpetuation of 
the ideology of a feminine sensibility 
serves to reproduce men's dominance and 
supremacy in art and in society. Their 
insights into the contradiction between 
the socially constructed roles of woman 
and artist, particularly as played out in 
the eighteenth century portraits of Eli-
sabeth Vigee-Lebrun, are dazzling. When 
considering art works, as separate from 
art history, Parker and Pollock offer a 

stunning analysis of the traditional 
hierarchy of the arts and women's peren-
nial relegation to the less prestigious 
"crafts. 11 The authors find that in the 
twentieth century, the concept of a femi-
nine sensibility becomes "totally natu-
ralized," so accepted as a part of the 
natural order it need not be questioned. 

This discussion of ideology adopts a num-
ber of amendations of structural Marxism 
and psychoanalytic theory gaining curren-
cy among British feminists. Through 
oversight or myopia, Parker and Pollock 
fail to articulate the specifics of their 
theoretical perspective. As a conse-
quence, the American reader familiar with 
art history, even feminist art history, 
but unacquainted with theory development 
in Great Britain is at a clear disadvan-
tage. 

A second shortcoming of Old Mistresses is 
that the work is only too true to ,ts ti-
tle. Throughout the book the master-
pieces of observation are reserved for 
pre-twentieth century artists. Helen 
Frankenthaler receives an honorable men-
tion more, one senses, from duty than 
from attraction. A discussion of sur-
realist Lenore Fini is incomplete while 
the life and work of Eva Hesse, the much-
mythologized minimalist, are reduced to 
the cryptic epitaph, "The contradictions 
Hesse perceived for herself as an artist 
and a woman are not resolved; she treats 
only the absurdity of such extremes." 
Given a theoretical perspective which em-
phasizes the social structural underpin-
nings of ideology, one cannot expect 
Hesse, who lacked an articulated feminist 
position and a community of supportive 
women colleagues, to resolve the contra-
diction. 

Almost as an epilogue, the authors take 
up the work of Mary Kelly, a contemporary 
British feminist whose art attempts to 
transcend the duality of artist and wom-
an, of public and private, of domestic 
and professional. In presenting Kelly's 
work, Parker and Pollock recapture a 
glimmer of their earlier brilliance and 
clarity. Nonetheless, this reader is 
left with lingering thoughts of "too 
little, too late, 11 --and from such a 
promising beginning. 

Donna Keuck 
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Modersohn-Becker, Paula. 
The Letters and Journals of 
Paula Modersohn-Becker. 
Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 
1980. 

Paula Modersohn-Becker was a turn of the 
century Gennan Expressionist painter. 
Her life was full but brief--she died at 
age thirty-one, nineteen days after the 
birth of her only child. J. Diane Rady-
cki has provided the first full English 
translation of Modersohn-Becker's jour-
nals and correspondence which were first 
published in Gennany in 1917, ten years 
after her death, with subsequent Gennan 
editions in 1920, 1957, and 1979. A 
short introduction by Alessandra Comini, 
entitled 11 The Monumental Intimacy of 
Paul a Modersohn-Becker, 11 pro vi des a brief 
commentary on Modersohn-Becker's place in 
contemporary European art movements, and 
each chapter begins with a brief back-
ground note. 

Modersohn-Becker's journals and letters 
provide an insight on the development of 
a major artist. During her short career 
she studied in England, Berlin, and Par-
is, and lived in an artist colony at 
Worpswede, Gennany with other avant-garde 
artists, including her close friends 
Rainer Maria Rilke and his wife, Clara 
Westhoof, a sculptor. There she met her 
husband, Otto Modersohn, a landscape 
painter. 

Modersohn-Becker's paintings are strong, 
bold, primitive in style. Cezanne, Gau-
guin, and Van Gogh were major influences 
on her work, and she returned to Paris 
several times throughout her life to stu-
dy. At Worpswede, her primary residence 
both before and after her marriage, she 
found much inspiration and direction for 
her development as an artist as seen in 
this early journal entry: 

Worpswede, you are always on my mind. 
The mood filters down to my smallest 
fingertip. Your powerful, grand pines! 
I call them my men: broad, gnarled, 
heavy, large, yet with fine, fine fi-
bers and nerves within. That's how 
I imagine the ideal artist. And your 
birches: delicate, slim, young women 
who please the eye with their languid, 

dreamy grace, as if life hadn't un-
folded for them yet. They I re so in-
grati ati ng, you have to submit to them, 
you can't resist. There are also some 
that are very masculinely bold, with 
strong, strai?ht trunks. They are my 
'modern women •••• 

The letters and journal entries begin at 
age 16 with a letter home and end with a 
1 etter to her mother a few weeks before 
the birth of her daughter. They reveal a 
wann, affectionate, perceptive nature and 
almost always give some reference to her 
art. 

One of seven children, Modersohn-Becker 
came from a comfortable middle-class Ger-
man family with minor aristocratic con-
nections, but no artistic tradition. She 
was the first to study art. Although not 
totally comfortable with her choice of 
vocation, the family supported her and 
gave her encouragement. The one stipula-
tion they made was that she complete a 
course of study which would enable her to 
be a governess, in the event that she ev-
er had to support herself. Her relation-
ship with her family was close and lov-
ing. In a letter written at age 16 to 
her aunt with whom she stayed in London, 
Modersohn-Becker gives this view of her 
family: 

None of us is accustomed to subordina-
tion •••• ! speak to Mama as a friend .••• 
I've almost always been praised by Mama, 
and ••• I tel 1 her ••• whenever she arranges 
[things] prettily ••• we are pleased about 
it together. That's how people become 
close to each other •••• 

At age 22, she wrote of her debt to her 
father: 11 You sacrificed ••• and granted me 
this wonderful training that has made me 
a different person. This one year will 
nourish me for a long time. It has sown 
so many seeds in my heart and soul that 
will gradually begin to grow. 11 

Along with her reponses to her family, 
the journals also chronicle her relation-
ship with her husband and her reactions 
to her impending motherhood. 11 It 1 s my 
experience that marriage doesn't make one 
happier. It takes away the illusion that 
previously sustained one's whole reality, 



that there is a companion for one 1s 
soul. 11 Like many modern women, she ex-
perienced the conflict between her pro-
fessional and personal lives, and her un-
timely death was the unfortunate resolu-
tion of her tunnoil. She was first and 
foremost an artist. One year before her 
death, she wrote to her sister: 11 ! am be-
coming something--! am living the most 
intensely happy time of my 1 ife. 11 
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Perry, Gillian. 
Paula Modersohn-Becker: Her Life 
and Work. 
New York: Harper and Row, 1979. 

In her introduction Gillian Perry states 
that one of her aims in writing this book 
was to counteract previous misconceptions 
and oversimplifications of Paula Moder-
sohn-Becker1 s 1 ife as an artist. Perry 
sets out to demonstrate that Modersohn-
Becker was a courgeous and detennined 
woman, not a stereotypic 11 tragic heroine11 

who hid in her studio as she has been 
portrayed in the past. This biography 
examines the life of an extremely prolif-
ic, yet still relatively unappreciated 
artist, drawing extensively from her let-
ters and diaries as primary source mate-
rial. Perry wrote her doctoral thesis on 
Paula Modersohn-Becker and the Worpswede 
artists• colony, and she is an authority 
on this group and their work. 

Perry has organized the text in a rather 
unusual manner. Each chapter examines a 
different subject of Modersohn-Becker 1 s 
work such as women, children, peasants, 
and landscape. It is through the sub-
jects of her paintings and drawings that 
the life of Modersohn-Becker is revealed 
to the reader. For example, in the chap-
ter devoted to paintings of children, 
Perry discusses Modersohn-Becker's child-
hood, her relationship with her step-
daughter, her feelings about her pregnan-
cy, and the personal symbolism in her 
paintings of children. 

The text is generously supplemented with 
25 color plates and 93 duotone illustra-
tions of average quality. Footnotes are 
well documented and often assist in clar-

~--------------- - ------------, 

ifying the author's translations and in-
terpretations of Modersohn-Becker1s dia-
ries and letters. A good bibliography 
completes the text, reflecting that until 
the publication of this book very little 
infonnation in English was available on 
this artist. Perry's interpretation of 
the life of this artist is convincing, 
and the biograpt\Y is a welcome addition 
to the growing literature on women 
artists. 

·Two valuable companion volumes to Gillian 
Perry 1s work are Paula Modersohn-Becker: 
Leben und Werk by Christa Murken-Altrogge 
(K8ln: Dumont Buchverlag, 1980) and Paula 
Modersohn-Becker: Malerin Zeichnerin by 
Gttnter Busch (Frankfurt au Main: S. 
Fischer, 1981 ). Although the texts are 
in Gennan, even those who do not read 
Gennan will appreciate the extensive col-
lections of Modersohn-Becker's work beau-
tifully reproduced in lavish quality. 
There are numerous color plates, as well 
as black and white illustrations, includ-
ing family photographs, which highlight 
these lovely publications. 
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Nelson-Ries, Walter A. 
Lillie May Nicholson, 1884-1964: 
An Artist Rediscovered. 
Oakland, CA: WIM Press, 1981. 

Little had been known of this California 
artist until 1979 when one of her paint-
ings was noted by the author at the home 
of a friend. During her lifetime she did 
not seek fame and had only a few show-
ings. To remedy this situation, the au-
thor has prepared this book which in-
cludes a short synopsis of her varied ca-
reer and a complete catalog of her known 
works, in addition to over 60 colored re-
productions. 

Trained to be a seco~dary school teacher, 
Nicholson left teaching to devote herself 
to her painting. Most of her work was 
done near Pacific Grove, California. Her 
paintings depict the local fishennen and 
laborers with a strong sensitivity--a 
sensitivity which can also be found in 
her landscapes. Her training as an ar-
tist included trips abroad to Paris and 



to Japan, and these influences can be 
noted in her work. 

Her sympathies toward the laboring 
classes caused her to reject her work in 
her mid-fifties and turn to a third ca-
reer--that of airplane mechanic during 
World War II. She did not return to her 
painting and even tried to destroy her 
work. Family members fortunately saved 
many of the paintings from destruction 
and stored them until their recent dis-
covery. In the foreword, Joseph Baird 
states that her work, "often of histori-
cal significance," places Lillie Nichol-
son in a special position in the Califor-
nia art world. 
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Sullivan, Kaye. 
Films For, By and About Women. 
Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 
1980. 

Films For, By and About Women is a .fi.lmo-
graphy of fonnidable size and scope. 
Sullivan has attempted to track down all 
films in which women have played a major 
part in production (i.e., as producer, 
director or screenwriter), or where women 
are the main subject of the film. Each 
entry includes title, running time, indi-
cation of black and white or color film, 
year of release and a short annotation 
including credits for both men and women 
di rectors, producers, and screenwriters 
if readily available. The 394-page film-
ography is followed by an appendix of 
symbols used, a directory of film sources 
an index of women filmmakers mentioned in 
the text and a subject index to the films. 
The body of the filmography, arranged al-
phabetically by title, tries to include 
nearly every film that deals with women. 
This is one of the main faults of this 
ambitious and largely successful work. 
Sullivan runs into a basic problem from 
the title on. It is a relatively easy, 
though monumental task, to find films in 
which women have served as producer, di-
rector or screenwriter. In the field of 
documentary, it is also possible to de-
termine, for the most part, which films 
deal with women or subjects commonly as-
sociated with women such as suffra_ge, 
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women's health, career choices, child 
raising, abortion and biographies of fa-
mous women. The vast murky area arises 
in films about women in the feature film 
category. Films such as D~ of the Lo-
cust, Dest[fa Rides Again, Te Man Who 
I'o'ved Cat ~ncin~, La Strada, or Zabris-
kie Point, thoug they range from the ri-
diculous to the sublime, seem to be of 
interest to women only in that they have 
an interesting female character. They 
also have interesting male lead charac-
ters, but this does not necessarily make 
them "men's films." If this is a crite-
ria for inclusion in this filmography, 
then nearly every film ever made should 
be included. 

Another criticism of this filmography is 
in the simplistic annotations for some 
films. To say of Klute that, "All ends 
happily for Klute and Bree at the mar-
riage bureau," makes this reviewer wonder 
if we are discussing the same film. The 
annotations on many films are also short, 
but this is hardly a fair criticism for a 
filmography of this size. That all en-
tries are annotated is a great feat in 
itself. 

The work would have had a much sharper 
focus if Sullivan had excluded feature 
films unless women had played a major 
part in production. However, Films For, 
By and About Women will undoubtedly be a 
useful resource for those interested in 
film, women's place in the film industry 
and films dealing with women, and a use-
ful addition to any large library, media 
center, or women's studies collection. 
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Baker, M. Joyce. 
Images of Women in Film: The War 
Years, l 941-1945. 
Ann Arbor: UMI Research Press, 
1980. 

Kaplan, E. Ann, Ed. 
Women in Film Nair. 
London: British Film Institute, 
1980. 

These two works on women in film make for 



an interesting comparison. First, they 
are both concerned with women in American 
cinema of the 1940s--one of the most in-
teresting decades in American culture 
from the point of view both of changing 
roles for women and the development of 
the film industry. Baker's study is con-
cerned with the portrayal of women's re-
lation to the war effort in popular, war-
theme films made between 1941 and 1945. 
Kaplan's anthology deals with film 
noir--a tenn given by French crffTcs 
Twlifch translates as "black film") to 
those American films which became popular 
in the 1940s, characterized by their pre-
occupation with the darker side of human 
experience, the world of crime and de-
ceit, and the nature of evil. One of the 
mainstays of film noir is a treacherous 
woman--daughter Veda in Mildred Pierce, 
Barbara Stanwyck in Double Indemnity, or 
a more recent example, the character por-
trayed by Kathleen Turner in Body Heat. 
Since these two works are quite opposed 
in tenns of methodologies and assump-
tions, they are particularly interesting 
for their differing views on the very na-
ture of feminist film criticism. 

Baker chooses several films for close 
study which show a range of women's rela-
tions to the war effort: from Ingrid 
Bergman in Casablanca, ready to choose 
love over patr1ot1sm, to Claudette Col-
bert in Since You Went Away, coping val-
iantly as wife and mother with the de-
mands of war. Baker is careful to focus 
only on those films which were proven 
successes--that is, which were popular at 
the box office. This study is a promis-
ing start, but unfortunately it fails to 
deliver, partly because Baker's notion of 
close readings of individual films con-
sists mainly of what seem like endless 
plot summaries. But more problematic is 
Baker's assumptions about the role of 
films as 11 refl ectors and preservers of 
public attitudes •••• 11 The-re is certainly 
nothing wrong with such an assumption per 
se. But here, virtually every represen-
tation of woman is taken to mean that 
this is what America was thinking. When 
different films, or even the same film, 
present conflicting messages as to wom-
en's roles--as was often the case in the 
l 940s--Baker says, without further ex-
planation, that there was some 11 ambiguity.N 
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Baker also assumes, too simplistically, 
that if a film were a box-office success, 
then it reflected some basic tenet about 
the American Mind or the American Way of 
Life. She seems to assume that all film 
viewers responded to films in exactly the 
same way. Surely there is a place for 
analysis of what makes box-office suc-
cesses popular in the first place, but 
with the methodology used here, you 
would--to take a contemporary example--
have to assume that Porky's reveals more 
about current attitudes towards sexuality 
than, say, Victor/Victoria or Personal 
Best, for no other reason than the box 
o1'rfce. Baker's emphasis on the box of-
fice would have been much clarified had 
she considered other factors, such as: 
How did movie-going patterns change dur-
ing the war? What was the ratio of male 
and female viewers? How much were war-
theme movies not only seen but discussed? 

Baker's study reveals a conception of 
feminist film criticism that is in keep-
ing with the two sources she quotes most 
frequently, Marjorie Rosen's Popcorn Ve-
nus and Molly Haskell Is From Reverence to 
Rap:· Images of women in film are either 
positive or negative (usually the lat-
ter), because film does little more than 
11 express, 11 or mirror patriarchal socie-
ty. The limitations of such a view have 
become increasingly evident, and E. Ann 
Kaplan's anthology of essays on women in 
film noir suggests other ways of ap-
proaching the representation of women in 
film. The various authors whose essays 
appear in this volume are not so much in-
terested in using film noir to show just 
how badly patriarchy treats its women. 
Rather, they use these films to suggest 
how and why any representation of female 
power is perceived as threatening. The 
patriarchal order that emerges from these 
analyses thus appears to be quite a bit 
more fragile than one might first assume. 

All of the essays in the anthology are 
good, and Pam Cook's analysis of Mildred 
Pierce is particularly fine. The anthol-
ogy 1s not without problems, however. 
Many of the authors use a critical 11 vo-
cabulary11 (a euphemism for jargon), bor-
rowing from semiotics and psychoanalysis, 
that unfortunately makes the essays inac-
cessible to those unfamiliar with the 



most recent critical trends. For the 
most part, however, the essays are well 
worth the effort. 
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Leavitt, Dinah Luise. 
Feminist Theatre Groups. 
Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Com-
pany, Inc., 1980. 

In Feminist Theatre Grou~s, Dinah Leavitt 
gives a lively account o four Minneapo-
lis-based feminist theatre groups that 
were active in the seventies. She ex-
plores the work of the Alive and Trucking 
Theatre Company, the Lavender Cellar 
Theatre, The Circle of the Witch Theatre, 
and the At the Foot of the Mountain 
Theatre as representative of some ninety 
groups throughout the country in an at-
tempt to see if a distinct feminist aes-
thetic is developing here. 

Noting the political orientation of these 
groups, Leavitt places them in an histor-
ical context that goes back to experimen-
tal groups in the thirties but more spe-
cifically relates to and comes out of the 
radical theatre movement of the sixties, 
groups that are all interested in merging 
"ethics with aesthetics." The discussion 
of the four specific theatrical groups is 
also set in a context of comments by a 
variety of authors, art critics, visual 
artists, playwrights, and men and women 
in establishment theatre in order to 
"present a range of definitions of and 
perceptions about feminist theatre." 

The four groups described focus on wom-
en's experience. They use many styles, 
often employing Brechtian techniques, 
sometimes for polemical purposes, some-
times in an effort to explore women's 
points of view. The groups are made up 
of dedicated working people who mostly 
donate their time (white, middle-class 
women make up most of the groups, though 
men have sometimes been involved). The 
Alive and Trucking Theatre Company per-
forms for all men or all women, not for 
both, the Lavender Cellar Theatre per-
forms mostly for lesbian audiences, and 
all groups perform mostly for women. The 
pattern of organization for the groups 
is collective, partly to avoid the kind 
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of male dominance the groups associate 
with traditional theatre organizations, 
and though the groups have performed some 
written scripts, they have often created 
their plays collectively as well through 
improvisation, sometimes involving the 
audience as well in "participatory ritu-
als." 

The book is of value both for historians 
of the theatre and historians of the fem-
inist movement, of which the feminist 
theatre movement is clearly a part. Lea-
vitt does not ignore the problems of 
these groups in tenns of their finding an 
audience, performing without men, achiev-
ing artistic success despite a propagan-
distic approach. Her study, however, has 
particular value because she puts the 
work of these sample groups in the per-
spective of other political theatre. 
Leavitt uses several definitions of femi-
nism, thereby helping to clarify the 
goals of the feminist theatre and of the 
larger movement of which it is, as she 
sees it, an important and growing part. 

WOMEN'S 
STUDIES 
PN2226 
W6 
1981 

Katherine H. Burkman 

Chinoy, Helen Krich and Linda 
Walsh Jenkins, Eds. 
Women in American Theatre: Ca-
reers, Ima9es, Movements: An 
Illustrate Anthology and 
Sourcebook. 
New York: Crown Publishers, 1981 

This book is exactly what it says it is: 
"a collection of illustrations, essays, 
and sources," the "first attempt to put 
together the story of women in American 
theatre." It is both anthology and 
source book, combining a wide range of 
mainly unpublished essays about women in 
theatre and women's theatre with illus-
trations and bibliographical material. 
As the authors suggest in the Introduc-
tion to the Sourcebook: "Taken together 
with the references cited for the indivi-
dual articles and the material of the 
volume as a whole, this compilation 
should provide a base for serious, imagi-
native, probing work." 

The main advantage of this anthology is 
the breadth of its definition of theatre, 



a breadth that is necessary to fully un-
derstand the role of women in the theatre 
and the role of ritual and theatre in 
women's lives. The anthology begins with 
a series of essays on rites which explore 
how theatre and ritual are used within 
the community and within the private, 
non-co11111ercial sectors of life that have 
been traditionally the domain of women. 
From essays on the rites of Native In-
dians, the use of rites in the modern 
women's movement, and the function of 
beauty pageants, the anthology moves to a 
series of essays on the most visible role 
of women in the theatre, the actress. 
Viewing the actress historically, the 
section includes essays on Mary Shaw, 
Henrietta Vinton Davis, Charlotte Cush-
man, Ruth Draper, and Uta Hagen. The 
collection then treats the other visible 
segment of women in theatre, women play-
wrights, such as Rachel Crothers, Sophie 
Treadwell, and Lillian Hellman, among 
others. Also included are essays on wom-
en in theatre production, design, cast-
ing, teaching, and criticism. 

The next section of the anthology de-
scribes the role of theatre in society 
and explores the images of women in melo-
drama and Pulitzer Prize plays, together 
with the depiction of black women, and 
sex role stereotyping. In the final sec-
tion of essays, the role of the feminist 
theatre ij rtined in articles on Megan 
Terry, t i ngton Area Feminist The-
atre, and the . avender Cellar Theatre. 

The Sourcebook section of this collection 
is invaluable as a complete overview of 
resources on women in the theatre, and 
provides an excellent starting point for 
additional research. The Sourcebook con-
tains a list of plays by over 700 women 
playwrights, a directdry of feminist 
theatres, a list of books by and about 
women in theatre, a list of periodical 
articles on women in theatre, disserta-
tions on the subject, and film, video and 
recording sources. The bibliography is 
by no means complete, but is intended as 
a point of departure. 

The combination of history, re sou rca s, 
and analyses makes this anthology inter-
esting to read and useful as a starting 
point for further inquiry. 

Judith Roof 
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Holl edge, Julie. 
Innocent Flowers: Women in the 
Edwardian Theatre. 
London: Virago Press, 1981. 

Innocent Flowers is an extremely inter-
esting study of the careers of a number 
of Edwardian actresses, their efforts at 
unionization, their involvement with the 
suffragettes, and the many plays they 
wrote and introduced to the English 
theatre. The book is based on numerous 
interviews with actresses who were a part 
of this exciting period, as well as mem-
oirs, letters, and newspaper accounts of 
the time. Holledge includes fascinating 
information about the many groups organ-
ized by these actresses in their pursuit 
of "equal pay, equal job opportunities, 
equality before the law--particularly in 
the divorce and custody courts." 

The book begins with a general survey of 
the social and economic situation for 
actresses in the Edwardian period cover-
ing well-known actresses who were paid 
large salaries, such as Ellen Terry and 
Lillah McCarthy, as well as that larger 
group of women who worked for 1 ess pay 
than male actors and lived with the con-
demnation of society at large and their 
relatives because of the profession they 
had chosen. In an effort to improve 
their situation, various orgaoizations 
such as the Actresses' Franchise League 
and the Women's Theatre Company were cre-
ated. The interaction between actresses 
and the famous suffragettes such as Em-
meline and Christabel Pankhurst is pre-
sented in a dramatic and detailed manner. 

The significance of the plays of Henrik 
Ibsen is apparent throughout the book. 
The theatre of ideas was what attracted 
many of the Edwardian actresses, and Ib-
sen's plays filled them with excitement 
and hope. First introduced to England in 
the late nineteenth century, Ghosts and 
other plays were considered obscene and 
disgusting and the Lord Chamberlain re-
fused to allow them to be performed. To 
avoid censorship, actresses such as Eli-
zabeth Robins (an American woman who made 
her career in England) presented special 
matinees for subscription audiences, us-
ually on Sundays. Such playwrights as 
George Bernard Shaw and J.M. Barrie sup-
ported them in their pioneering activities 
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and wrote "plays of ideas" as vehicles 
for them, including Mrs. Warren's Profes-· 
sion and The Twelve Pound Look. Many ac-
tresses, however, objected to performing 
in plays written by men and literally 
hundreds of plays were written, ranging 
from comedy to pathos, on the subjects of 
votes for women, equal wages, the need 
for men to work in the home, and general 
social problems of women in this period 
of great change. 

Innocent Flowers is written in a clear 
and interesting style, and contains an 
objective appraisal of the plays and the 
actresses who performed them. Holledge 
did an enormous amount of research and 
has a wonderful sense of colorful quotes 
and memorable anecdotes. Working dili-
gently, she discovered over 400 women 
playwrights who wrote between 1910 and 
1920. She has included several suffrage 
plays at the end of the book which she 
describes as "delightfully simple and 
powerful without being declamatory." The 
study as a whole is a pleasure to read 
and provides a clear picture of an impor-
tant subject. f1>' only reservation was 
the book's lack of balance. Many inter-
esting figures, such as Janet ·Achurch, 
were treated rather sunmarily, whereas a 
great portion of the book was devoted to 
the life and activities of Edith Craig. 

The author was an actress herself and has 
now moY,ed into directing. Those readers 
who remember Noel Coward's song, "Don't 
Put Your Daughter on the Stage Mrs. Wor-
thington," will be amused at the title of 
th~ company Holledge founded: Mrs. Wor-
thington's Daughters. The title is typi-
cal of her wit and good humor which are 
apparent throughout the book. 
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Yvonne Shafer 

Olausen, Judith. 
The American Woman Pla~wright: 
A View of Criticism an Charac-
ter, zat1 on. 
Troy, NY: Whitston, 1981. 

In her Preface, Judith Olausen lists two 
focuses for her study of women play-
wrights. Her primary focus is "what wom-
en themselves present in terms of female 
universal types" while her secondary one 

is a summary of the work of women play-
'wrights and contemporary criticism of 
that work. Despite her priorities, Olau-
sen' s study is primarily a summary of the 
plots and themes of plays which were 
written by women and which ran continu-
ously on or off Broadway for more than 30 
days between 1930 and 1970. As a summary 
of these plays, the study provides infor-
mation and insight into the work and per-
sonalities of such playwrights as Lillian 
Hellman, Zoe Akins, Clare Booth, Rachel 
Crothers, Carson McCullers, Lorraine 
Hansberry, Adrienne Kennedy, and Megan 
Terry. As a basis upon which conclusions 
a re to be drawn about universal types 
presented by women playwrights, the na r-
row scope of the material from which 
these types might be drawn necessarily 
limits her conclusions to those types 
which were successful in the male-domi-
nated world of Broadway theatre. As a 
result, the book is more useful as a sum-
mary of successful plays than as an in-
quiry into the nature of the types of 
women characters created by women play-
wri g·hts. 

Olauson's most significant conclusions 
about women playwrights are that women 
most often focus on women characters and 
that the type of female character they 
present has changed as women's positions 
in society have evolved. Though she 
derives several universal types such as 
the mad woman and the victim, they are 
never clearly defined. The study ends 
with the identification of these types; 
little attempt is made to analyze why 
they were significant or how they related 
to real women or to the types of women 
presented by other playwrights. 

While Olauson's study might be interest-
ing as an examination of female types ac-
ceptable to a theatre-going public, it 
raises more questions than it answers. 
Did the roles of women characters change 
in all plays or only in those written by 
women? How did women playwrights affect 
each other? Did they have any influence 
on other playwrights? Was there anything 
different about the plays written by wom-
en? Because Olausen uses the very lim-
ited resource of "successful" women's 
plays, she does not even begin to answer 
these questions. 

Judith Roof 
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Wheeler, Kenneth W. and Virginia 
Lee Lussier, Eds. 
Women, the Arts, and the 1920s 
in Paris and New York. 
New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction 
Books, 1982. 

Women, the Arts, and the 1920s in Paris 
and New York is a collection of essays 
first presented at a conference at Rut-
gers University on the same topic. The 
somewhat cumbersome title of the volume 
suggests one person in particular, and 
that is Gertrude Stein. For if there is 
any single figure in whom women, the 
arts, the 1920s, and Paris and New York 
intersect, it is Gertrude Stein. Appro-
priately enough, in her introduction to 
the volume Catherine Stimpson takes 
Stein's opera on Susan B. Anthony, actu-
ally produced in 1947, as a key text 
through which to read and re-evaluate 
what the 1920s meant for female creativi-
ty. The purpose of this collection is to 
suggest that however unique Gertrude 
Stein, the decade of the 1920s was a spe-
cial period for the flourishing of female 
creativity in the arts . The social back-
ground, at least in Ameri ca, was shaped 
on the one hand by the right to vote for 
women (1919) and on the other by a cli-
mate of emancipation, the most visible 
sign of which was the "flapper. 11 

While many of the women discussed here 
are primarily in literature--Stein, Co-
lette, Willa Cather, Natalie Barney, wom-
en in other art fonns are included as 
well, such as Bessie Smith and Isadora 
Duncan. The originality of the volume is 
its focus on the historical period rather 
than on individual artists. Most of the 
women discussed here are familiar names, 
but what emerges from the collection is 
the extraordinary time in which they 
lived rather than their individual merits 
per se. 

The reference to Paris and New York in 
the title is somewhat deceptive. It is 
true that the figure of the American ex-
ile in Paris became a striking one in the 
1920s. If Stein invnediately comes to 
mind, she is quickly followed by writers 
such as Janet Flanner and Natalie Barney, 
who were attracted not only to Paris but 
to the very idea of living as an exile. 
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As Stein wrote, " ••• writers have to have 
two countries, the one where they belong 
and the one in which they live really. 11 

Such transatlantic encounters often took 
the fonn of the salon, and women were the 
prime movers of these miniature artistic 
conmunities. Occasionally, however, the 
New York-Paris connection seems a bit 
forced. One essay simply describes trips 
that various American women made to Par-
is, and the fact that Marianne Moore once 
visited Paris hardly seems all that note-
worthy. The most interesting essay on 
the New York influence--which has nothing 
to do with Paris--is Cheryl Wall's dis-
cussion of women in the Harlem Renais-
sance of the 1920s, reminding us that 
there are many different kinds of artis-
tic convnunities. 

The essays cover a remarkable range of 
fields, from literature to music, dance 
to fashion. Perhaps the "conference pro-
ceedings II fonnat necessitated the brevity 
of the individual essays (15 in a book of 
159 pages), in the desire to include a 
sample of everything presented. The re-
sult is frustrating. There are outstand-
ing essays by Carolyn Heilbrun (on Jo in 
Alcott's Little Women) and OSU professor 
Robert Cottrell (on Colette); one wishes 
they were lengthier. And then there are 
other essays so superficial that one won-
ders what purpose they serve. 

The real value of the collection lies in 
the fascinating insights suggested by the 
authors. Nicole Hollander's essay on 
fashion is full of remarkable observa-
tions (again, one wishes they could have 
been more fully developed), concerning in 
part how the increased popularity of the 
movies decisively changed the fashion in-
dustry. Similarly thought-provoking is 
Elizabeth Kendall's call for a reassess-
ment of Isadora Duncan as something more 
than an eccentric. 

You may wonder what possible connections 
there are between the fashion industry 
and Louisa May Alcott, or Isadora Duncan 
and Gertrude Stein. I suspect that at 
the conference where these papers were 
presented, such connections were dis-
cussed and debated. What an interesting 
collection this volume would have been 
had such discussions been reprinted. 

Judith Mayne 
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Pratt, Annis, et. al. 
Archetypal Patterns in Women's 
Fiction. 
Bloomington: Indiana University 
Press, 1981. 

This book has been a long time coming--
and one can see wl'\Y. Pratt has, along 
with her research assistants, read a vast 
amount of fiction--including all of the 
famous and many of the virtually unknown 
works--produced by English and Jlmerican 
women over the past three hundred years. 
Her object, as the title of her book in-
dicates, is not to construct a female 
literary history along the lines of those 
begun by Ellen Moers and Elaine Showal-
ter,l but to describe the thematic and 
archetypal patterns inherent in the fe-
male literary canon. Thus, the book is 
largely ahistorical, grouping together 
works from various periods, classes, and 
sub-cultures, which deal with similar 
variations on the archetypes she discov-
ers. The emphasis on 11discovery 11 is sig-
nificant, for Pratt is at pains to ~oint 
out that her study is an inductive Q~e, 
that her object is not to impose ideal 
types on the tradition, but to recover' 
from it the 11\Yths and archetypes thtt in-
fonn the female imagination. In so 4~~ 
ing, she intentionally does not detl with 
questions of 11 taste11 and aesthetic nvol-
ue,11 but only with descriptive an4ly$f$. 
While her theoretical model is derived 
from Jungian psychology (and, to a lesser 
extent, from Joseph Campbell's theory of 
11\Yth and ritual), she is more than cogni-
zant of the limitations for feminist 
theoreticians of Jung's conventional def-
; ni ti ons of 11mascul i ne11 and 11f emi nine" 
and his tendency to polarize human exper-
ience along fairly rigid gender lines. 
Thus the book serves the dual purpose of 
describing a persistent and virtually uni· 
versal attempt on the part of women nov-
elists to present female experience in 
"configurations contrary to gender nonns" 
and, simultaneously, of articulating 
(more clearly than anyone else I have 
read on the subject) a genuinely feminist 
critique of Jung and his disciples. One 
is tempted to argue with her a great 
deal--about just what constitutes an 
11a rchetype," for example (as opposed to a 
"theme" ) , or about whether her archetype 
would hold true for other cultures or for 
subcultures within our own (though her 
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discussion of Black women novelists indi-
cates that she sees the same patterns in 
Black literature and in working class 
literature as in white, middle-class wom-
en's writing). But one cannot but be im-
pressed and educated both by the tremen-
dous amount she has read and by the com-
prehensiveness and originality of her ar-
gument. 

Her book is structured into sections 
roughly equivalent to a sort of 11 ideal 11 
model of female psychic development with-
in the constraints of patriarcl'\Y. Thus, 
she begins with the "novel of develop-
ment," or female Bildungsroman, focusing 
on growing up female, and ends with a 
section called 11 Transfonnation of Self" 
and with a chapter on the 11\Ythic under-
pinnings of all female fiction. Underly-
ing the entire set of patterns and arche-
types, she discovers a dialectic between 
two fundamental states of the female con-
dition expressed symbolically as the 
"Green World" and the "Rape/Trauma." The 
Green World attaches us to Nature and is 
an imagined space of relative freedom and 
fulfillment, often associated with an-
cient female ritual, herbal lore and 
witchcraft in highly displaced fonns; the 
R~pe/Trauma describes our imprisonment 
within patriarchy, our enclosure within 
conventional gender roles and expecta-
tions. The paradigm for the dialectic is 
Daphne turning into a tree to escape 
Apollo's attempted rape, but one can also 
recognize, of course, the omnipresence of 
the Demeter/Persephone 11\Yth, symbolizing 
the overthrow of the matrilinear world 
and the disruption of the Green World in 
the seasonal cycle "explained" by the 
11\Yth. The plots, themes, and image pat-
terns of the female novel, according to 
Pratt's account, are in constant vacilla-
tion between those of the idealized Green 
World and those of the traumatic entrap-
ment within male dominated society, never 
fully settling in either and only rarely 
transcending both. 

There is, on the surface, something pro-
foundly depressing about much of what 
Pratt describes. Growing up female, we 
find (unsurprisingly), means 11 growing up 
grotesque11 --or, in fact, 11 growing down 11 --
that is, further from rather than closer 
to whole 11 selfhood. 11 11 In most novels of 
development, 11 writes Pratt, 11 i t seems 



clear that authors conceive of growing up 
female as a choice between auxiliary or 
secondary personhood, sacrificial victim-
ization, madness, or death. 11 Citing the 
11 persistently dismal portraits of matri-
mony, 11 Pratt concludes in the chapter on 
"Novels of Marriage" that marriage is, 
with rare exceptions, a fonn of the 
Rape/Trauma archetype, severely limiting 
rather than contributing to the female 
hero's quest for authentic selfhood. But 
if marriage is bad, heterosexual passion 
may be worse; in the chapter on "Love Be-
tween Men and Women, 11 Pratt demonstrates 
that in novel after novel, the female 
search for self-detennined Eros is, again 
with rare exceptions, actually fatal or 
near-fatal. Even in twentieth century 
feminist works, the female hero is almost 
compulsively punished by her author with 
madness, veneral disease, unwanted preg-
nancy, unwanted abortion, rape, rejec-
tion, or death (or all of the above) for 
enjoying sex. And if the author dares 
not to punish her character, the critics 
systematically punish the author. That 
romantic, heterosexual love seems to many 
female authors a fonn of psychopathology 
is, as Pratt says, "borne out by the cat-
atonic manner in which so many heroes of 
the modern novel back into marriages or 
rebel against marriages into identically 
destructive 1 ove affairs. 11 

While the characters in novels of love 
and friendship between women fare some-
what better, on the whole, the long his-
tory of alliances between sisters, wives, 
and female friends in fiction by women 
shows more clearly than anything else 
that female bonding is generally a tran-
sitory interlude in the quest for male 
approva 1, and in the 1 esbi an nove 1, char-
acters often face a conventional battle 
with internalized gender nonns, alternat-
ing between anxiety and punishment on the 
one hand and a fantasized but rarely 
achieved regeneration (in a "new space, 11 

analogous to the Green World) on the oth-
er. Single women, solitaries, and celi-
bates, surrounded by stereotypes and the 
punishment of social ostracism, have not 
fared much better at the hands of women 
authors than at the hands of men: they 
are put forth timidly as alternatives, 
only to be withdrawn in favor of some 
more self-destructive but more socially 
acceptable role. Even in the novels of 

transfonnati on and rebirth, we find that 
at the moment the hero takes the plunge 
into the unconscious on the supposedly 
cleansing inner journey, she is con-
fronted with self-loathing resulting from 
deeply internalized social nonns, and in 
most of women's fiction, the quest is 
lilo'cked at the point of transcendence, 
the hero fails to come to tenns with what 
Pratt calls the "perfectly nice horrible 
husband 11 (or father) figure and is either 
done to death or driven mad. 

On the other hand (for there is another 
hand), there are the exceptions: the rare 
but compe 11 i ngequa 1 marriage nove 1 , 11 

the even rarer female hero who remains 
unmarried but is successful in her quest 
for Eros, the spiritual quest achieved, 
the 11eccentri c11 older woman fully at home 
in nature, the lesbian couple who move 
from compulsive defense of homoeroticism 
to a world in which the fact that women 
love one another is a given, and the 
characters "are all owed to break through 
the grid of depersonalizing sexual poli-
tics and strike out new territories." 
There are also the utopian fantasies, the 
successful confrontations with selfhood, 
the radical "moments of being, 11 to use 
Virginia Woolf's tenn, in which the Green 
World is reestablished--at least tempora-
rily, sometimes pennanently. 

But what makes this study one of affinna-
tion rather than of loss is not, I think, 
the fact that Pratt can find one "suc-
cessful" female hero for every hundred 
failures. It is, rather, her very cl ear 
sense of the possibilities inherent in 
the overwhelming absence of comfortable 
integration into patriarchy on the part 
of the female authors and their charac-
ters. If we still seek evidence that 
women writers, even the most conserva-
tive, even those writing in the most con-
ventional novelistic modes, have always, 
to a greater or lesser degree, resisted 
conventional female roles, we need look 
no further: the failure of heterosexual 
passion, the hopelessly self-destructive 
quest for Eros, the tortures of sociali-
zation, the self-censorship of the lesbi-
an novelist, are all the result of rigid 
gender nonns, of the failure, in essence, 
to transcend 11mascul i ne11 and 11 femi nine. 11 

Pratt gives us an excellent discussion of 



the encoded, underground messages, the 
"series of bends and turns, of feints and 
di versi ons11 taken by women authors to 
avoid gynophobia and homophobia. Despite 
the often depressing "cover story" (to 
borrow a tenn from Sandra Gilbert and Su-
san Gubarl), one becomes increasingly 
impressed by the inventive ways women 
have devised, in May Sarton's words, of 
11 sendi ng out secret agents" and subvert-
; ng cultural nonns. I am personally 1 ess 
convinced of the universal presence of 
the buried fT\Ythic tradition Pratt sees 
underlying all of women's fiction than I 
am by her faith in the capacity of the 
female imagination to thrive under such 
adverse conditions. In many ways, this 
is a study of the presence of absence--
the very strength of the female protest 
overwhelms the fact that personal ful-
fillment for the female hero is so rarely 
achieved. Pratt articulates quite elo-
quently her finn belief that women's fic-
tion contains the symbolic possibilities 
that must precede cultural change, and 
her work goes a great distance towards 
confinning what all dedicated fiction 
readers know--that we cannot, quite lit-
erally, live without it. No study has 
more convincingly demonstrated to me the 
analogous relationship between female 
fiction and feminist theory. 
1 Ellen Moers, Litera~ Women (Garden 

City, NY: Double ay, 1976). 
Elaine Showalter, A Literature of 

Their Own: British Women Novelists 
from Bronte to Lessin' (Princeton 
University Press, 197 ). 

2The Madwoman in the Attic: The Woman 
Writer and the Nineteenth Century 
Ima~ination (Yale University Press, 
197 ) , Chapter V. 
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Travitsky, Betty, Ed. 
The Paradise of Women: Writings 
by Englishwomen of the Renais-
sance. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1981. 

In her excellent introduction to the 
text, Travitsky states that "during the 
English Renaissance, from approximately 
1500 to 1640, Englishwomen composed or 

translated over one hundred works. 11 She 
·attributes this flourishing of women's 
writings to the combined efforts of the 
Christian humanists and the Protestant 
religious refonners. Both groups avidly 
promoted the education of women and pro-
duced specific theoretical works on why 
and how this task could best be accom-
plished. In general , t he humanists and 
the refonners "advocated the education of 
women as a foundation for piety." Per-
haps Sir Thomas More illustrates this at-
titude best when he states "learning will 
be a glory to her ••• because the reward of 
wisdom ••• depends on the inner knowledge 
of what is right, not on the talk of men, 
than which nothing is more foolish or 
mischievous." It is important to note 
that the promotion of education was not 
extended to all women in this society--
only those of the privileged aristocracy 
were to receive these benefits, usually 
through the aid of private tutors. Fur-
thennore, even these women were never al-
lowed to transcend their subordinate po-
sition to men. Ironically, widows were 
the only women that were able to achieve 
any stature of power during this time. 

Travitsky has included a wide variety of 
writings in this collection such as ex-
cerpts from personal diaries, religious 
tracts, poetry, letters, and even some 
drama. All are arranged under the main 
categories of "Religious Compositions, 
Secular Writings, and Familial and Per-
sonal Writings." Also included is a sec-
tion on the "Writings by Exceptional Fig-
ures" in which we are given a somewhat 
more generous sample of the writings of 
Anne (Askew) Kyme, Mary Stuart, and Eliz-
abeth (Tanfield) Cary. At times the bre-
vity of the excerpts is maddening, but 
nevertheless one is able to secure both a 
feeling for the historical period in re-
lation to the concerns of these writers, 
and the magnitude of the scholarship of 
these women. We view the maternal con-
cerns of the time through the Countess of 
Lincoln's work on the benefits of breast 
feeding (even though the Countess did not 
actually indulge in this act herself--
probably the fact that she had 18 child-
ren had something to do with her absten-
tion); we view the tremendous importance 
of religious beliefs through the writings 
of Anne (Askew) Kyme who writes a stun-
ning account of her torture "on the 



racke" for her puritanism (she is finally 
burned at the stake); we see the politi-
cal impotency of women through the writ-
ings of Mary Stuart and Lady Jane Grey. 
A personal favorite is Aemilia (Bassano) 
Lanyer' s work Salve Deux Rex Judaeorum in 
which she creates a feminist version of 
the Adam and Eve story: 

But surely Adam cannot be excus'd, 
Her fault, though great, yet he was 

most to blame; 
What Weaknesse offer'd, Strength might 

have refu s • d, 
Being Lord of all, the greater was 

his shame. (11.776-780) 

The Paradise of Women is definitely not a 
book that can be read in one sitting; the 
excerpts a re reproduced in extremely 
small print (perhaps the one serious flaw 
of the text), and the frequent use of ar-
chaic spellings demands careful reading. 
However, the historical context and the 
literary content that emerge from these 
writings provide a great deal more than 
compensatory rewards for the reader. Al-
though, along with Virginia Woolf, we 
have mourned the absence of Shakespeare's 
sister, we can now rejoice at the pres-
ence of Sir Phillip Sidney's sister, the 
Countess of Pembroke. Her writings cou-
pled with those of her female contempo-
raries supply the missing link in the ev-
olution of the female intellect and be-
come our "Paradise Found." 
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McNall, Sally Allen. 
Who is in the House? A Psfcho-
logical Studt of Women'siction 
in America, 795 to the Present. 
New York: Elsevier North Hol -
1 and, Inc. , l 981 • 

Anyone browsing through the best-seller 
section of a bookstore can see the number 
of books designed to entice women into 
buying novels with such improbable titles 
as Prisoner of Love or Passion's Burning 
Flame. Recently television conmercials 
have appeared for a "super romance" book 
club offering women four spicy novels 
each month. This brand of fiction, 
euphemistically called "popular women's 
fiction," has attempted to attract a 

large audience of women ever since the 
earliest days of literature in .America. 
Because popular novels written by and for 
women--the sentimental novel, the gothic 
romance, and the romantic suspense novel, 
to name but a few--have been on the mar-
ket from the colonial period on, Sally 
McNall believes that analyzing them will 
reveal the attitudes, values, and stan-
dards of women throughout .American histo-
ry. Tracing the changing images of women 
as the themes of the novels change, Mc-
Nall demonstrates that this body of lit-
erature is indeed a valuable source of 
infonnation about how women lived, how 
they coped with various problems in their 
lives, and how they thought and felt 
about themselves. 

McNall breaks the periods studied into 
four categories: the early national peri-
od, the nineteenth century, the early 
twentieth century, and the later twenti-
eth century. In the introductory chap-
ter, she outlines her basis of analysis, 
giving the impression that she will rely 
heavily on the object-relations school of 
psychoanalysis rather than the Jungian 
school. In fact, she relies most heavily 
on Jung, referring time and again to the 
emergence or the animus in the novels• 
female clttH'dCters, its possession of 
them, and their attempts to repress or 
deny that part of themselves. Closely 
aligned with the Jungian approach is Mc-
Nall 'sown analysis of the roles played 
by the mother-daughter, father-daughter, 
or mother-father-daughter relationships, 
as well as the significance of husbands 
and male lovers in the lives of the women 
characters. Her technique for analysis 
is to introduce each period of the liter-
ature with an explanation of the strug-
gles Qf women characters, the types of 
women depicted, the ways the women deal 
with their difficulties, and psychologi-
cal significance of the fiction. 

McNall sees novels of the early national 
period as being modeled on English or Eu-
ropean fiction. The young women in these 
early novels usually jeopardize their 
moral character by reading romances which 
fill their heads with silly notions and 
lead them astray. Of course, the heroine 
should be aspiring to model herself after 
her virtuous mother (or at least after 
the idea of the virtuous mother), and 
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when she fails to do so, she meets a 
cruel fate. The primary stress in these 
novels is on the relationship between the 
mother and daughter. By the nineteenth 
century, however, the emphasis shifts 
away from the influence of the mother as 
the daughter becomes a more dominant 
character, the self-sacrificing mother in 
her own right. The romantic vision of 
motherhood in the nineteenth century por-
trays women as strong maternal influ-
ences, the guardians of the virtues and 
spiritual lives of their children, their 
errant fathers or step-fathers, or their 
weak-willed mothers. With the advent of 
the twentieth century, the novels focus 
more on the women characters as they be-
gin to juggle the roles of mothers, at-
tractive sexual partners for their hus-
bands, career women, and what we would 
identify today as the "total woman. 11 

Throughout it all, McNall maintains that 
women are never whole human beings, but 
rather partially formed beings who wish 
to unite themselves with an adult, either 
in the form of a mother or husband, as a 
means of achieving selfhood. As she 
rightly points out, "Women have continued 
to lose themselves in their relationships 
with others. 11 

Although this study is long overdue and 
makes a valuable contribution to the stu-
dy of literature and to women's studies, 
it has its flaws. A major drawback is 
that not many readers of McNall 's study 
will have read the novels she analyzes. 
She does, however, provide a list at the 
end of each chapter of the books under 
discussion. Another problem is that all 
too often she throws out quotations or 
character descriptions as if everyone 
were familiar with them. These refer-
ences to the novels frequently sit in the 
middle or at the end of a passage of 
analysis with nothing to tie them to the 
analysis. In addition, quotes often con-
tradict the point being made or lead to a 
different conclusion, a weakness that 
could have been avoided had McNall not 
left it up to her readers to make conclu-
sions for themselves. The major flaw, 
then, is not necessarily in her analysis 
but in her rhetorical style. 

For all that, the book is an important 
work because of the insight it gives into 
the lives of women as portrayed in the 

~----- ------··--· -··· ----·- -·-····· 

fiction written by and for them. It is 
easy to see that the change of women 
characters in popular women's fiction 
closely parallels the changing roles of 
women in history. Moreover, McNall 's 
analysis sheds an entirely different 
light on romances, gothic novels, and 
other women's fiction, turning them from 
a source of scorn and ridicule to a 
wealth of information about our grand-
mothers, our mothers, and ourselves. 
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Urbanski, Marie Mitchell Olesen. 
Margaret Fuller's Woman in the 
Nineteenth Centu:7: A Litera;;x 
Study of Form an Content, o 
Sources and Influence. 
Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 
1980. 

One of the tasks of feminist scholars is 
to recover from the past the lives and 
works of notable women who have been for-
gotten or underestimated. This is espe-
cially true when a direct connection ex-
ists between a woman writer's deflated 
literary reputation and the hostility of 
male critics to her originality or uncon-
ventionality. Powerful, energetic, and 
very sure of herself, Margaret Fuller set 
many tongues wagging in the drawingrooms 
of Victorian America. Marie Urbanski's 
excellent book opens with a chapter ti-
tled "Denigration of Margaret Fuller as a 
Writer. 11 Here the blatant sexism of Em-
erson, Hawthorne, Lowell, and more re-
cently, Perry Miller, are exposed. Ur-
banski shows that Fuller was judged more 
for her personality than for her 1 i terary 
production. 

Fuller's work as a journalist and as a 
convener of women's discussion groups are 
briefly described in this study, which is 
very cl early written and wel 1 organized. 
Subsequent chapters trace various influ-
ences on her chief work (Woman in the 
Nineteenth Century), which Urbanski re-
gards as "the intellectual foundation of 
the feminist movement." These include 
Mary Wol 1 estonecraft, Emerson, Charles 
Fourier, Harri et Martineau, Catharine 
Sedgwick, and the essays Fuller trans-
lated as editor of the Dial. Urbanski 
believes that Woman, wh"'fc'flori gi na lly 



sold for fifty cents, inspired Elizabeth 
Cady Stanton and Lucretia Mott to call 
the first women's rights convention. 

Despite modern qualities such as its use 
of 11\Yth and its recognition of androgyl'\Y, 
Woman in the Nineteenth Centu3i has not 
been much read in the twentiet. It has 
been rediscovered, however, by "second 
wave" feminists • . For them and for those 
who do not yet know Fuller's work, Urban-
ski's elucidation of it will be most use-
ful. She concludes on a sobering note: 
II It is di shea rteni ng to rea 1 i ze that i ni-
ti a 1 ly less calumny was heaped on the 
ideas expressed in Fuller's treatise in 
1845 than often has been hurled by both 
men and women at concerns expressed by 
feminists 1 i vi ng today. 11 At 1 east the 
complex and many-sided Margaret Fuller 
will no longer be reduced to a crude car-
icature by male critics sure of their ob-
jectivity. 
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Marcus, Jane, Ed. 
New Feminist Essays on Virginia 
Woolf. 
Lincoln: University of Nebraska 
Press, 1981. 

I have begun to believe, in the last two 
or three years, that no one should at-
tempt to publish another book on Virginia 
Woolf with an introduction, a chapter on 
each of the novels in chronological or-

. der, and a conclusion. There must be at 
least twenty-five of them, and no matter 
whether it is a conventional male inter-
pretation or a feminist one, allowing for 
slight differences in emphasis and the 
occasional brilliantly original interpre-
tation of an image or a controversial 
passage or symbolic pattern, they all say 
more or less the same things about the 
novels and about the development of 
Woolf I s a rt. The rhetoric of the "sur-
vey" almost guarantees that vast amounts 
of old territory must be covered in order 
to get to the new. Given this (admitted-
ly somewhat irrascible) conviction, Jane 
Marcus's collection, New Feminist Essays 
on Virginia Woolf, is a marvelous relief 

These essays offer student of Virginia 
Woolf a good deal of new, exciting ma-

terial and some radically fresh perspec-
tives both on individual works and on 
Woolf's development as an artist and the-
oretician. Marcus has brought together 
scattered papers given at Woolf confer-
ences and Modern Language Association 
seminars which emphasize the "collective" 
effort of feminist critics to rescue 
Woolf from the apolitical aestheticism 
characteristic of conventional interpre-
tations of her work--to rescue her, in 
effect, from Bloomsbury and place her 
where she more accurately belongs, in the 
radical modernist and feminist tradi-
tions. The opening paragraph of Suzette 
A. Henke's essay on Mrs. Dalloway best 
sums up, I think, the assumptions shared 
by all of the contributors to this volume: 

All of Virginia Woolf's major novels 
suggest an intellectual commitment to 
feminist, pacifist and socialist 
principles. Throughout her work, 
Woolf decries the kind of authori-
tarian power that incites nations 
to war, makes autocrats of husbands 
and fathers, and forces individuals 
into rigid patterns of social con-
fonnity. By dislocating traditional 
fonn, she subtly incorporates into 
avant-garde fiction an impassioned, 
radical ideology. 

One might argue that this collection 
over-emphasizes what has so long been ne-
glected, and that the new and thoroughly 
politicized Virginia Woolf is as much a 
distortion as the previous depoliticized 
Woolf was. There are moments, indeed, 
where I think that is true--where the 
more metaphysical side of Woolf's think-
ing is slighted or abandoned. But on the 
whole, the 11 re-vision11 (to use Adrienne 
Rich's famous tenn for the feminist pro-
ject) is well-justifed and long overdue. 

It is difficult, in a brief review, to do 
justice to the wealth of interesting ma-
terial this book provides. There are 
fine essays on each of the major novels, 
four of them especially good: Jane Lili-
enfeld's superb analysis of the dynamics 
of the Ramsays' marriage in To the Light-
house in the context of Victorian ideolo-
gy about the family is a virtually flaw-
less example of the many ways in which a 
feminist perspective can rescue a text 
from stereotyped interpretation; Sara 



Ruddick' s, "Private Brother, Public 
World" is a fascinating analysis of 
Woolf's relationship to her brother Thoby 
and its influence on the creation of the 
character of Percival in The Waves; Judy 
Little's reading of Jacob's Room as a 
comic parody of the conventional male 
Bildungsroman is the best essay I have 
ever read on that novel; and Nora Eisen-
berg's essay on Between The Acts gets to 
the heart of Woolf's ambivalence about 
language itself and her attempts to de-
vise new fonns of communication that 
would free women from the bonds of the 
male-dominated lexicon with which Woolf 
struggled all her life. 

Along with these, my own favorites in 
this anthology are those that uncover 
genuinely new material on Woolf's life 
and art or place her work in a radically 
new context. In her bibliographical stu·· 
dy of the influence of other women on 
Woolf's work, beginning with Woolf's 
close alliance with her sister Vanessa, 
Ellen Hawkes quotes liberally from the 
diaries and letters and makes use of Car-
ol Smith-Rosenberg's theories about fe-
male alliances within patriarchy (11 The 
Female World of Love and Ritual: Rela-
tionships Between Women in Nineteenth 
Century America, 11 Signs, 1, Fall, 1975) 
to demonstrate the extreme importance to 
Woolf of her friendship with women. 
Hawkes's analysis of Woolf's reading 
notes during her early development (1909-
1 911) shows a persistent fa.sci nation on 
Woolf's part with the lives of earlier 
women writers and with women characters 
in fiction, whl'cn is Woolf's first at-
tempt to place herself within the female 
tradition she later helped to define in 
her critical writings. As Hawkes points 
out, in most biographical treatments of 
Woolf, the accent falls on the men in her 
life-- Leslie Stephen, Clive Bell, Lytton 
Strachey, Leonard Woolf--despite the fact 
that passionate female friendship was 
clearly central to Woolf's conception of 
herself as an artist, and her alliances 
with women like Violet Dickinson and Vita 
Sackville-West were crucial to her cre-
ative process. Hawkes has done an excel-
lent job of showing how these friendships 
contributed to Woolf's development as a 
novelist. 
Jane Marcus's own essay, 11 Thi nki ng Back 

Through Our Mothers, 11 1 i ke her i ntroduc-
ti on to the anthology, emphasizes Woolf's 
"raids on the patriarchy, 11 her attempt to 
11 free •• • 1 anguage from bondage to the 
fathers and return i t to women and the 
working classes. 11 Marcus sees Woolf as 
both 11Marxist11 and 11mystic 11 and insists 
that critics have paid ~ltogether too 
much attention to the lyFical mysticism 
and not enough to the 11fi~- e desire for 
social change. 11 Marcus se Woolf's po-
sition in late Victorian En land as anal-
ogous to that of the Jewish intellectuals 
in Weimar Gennany. She argues that while 
male violence against women took less 
murderous fonns than the Nazi genocide 
against the Jews, Woolf correctly per-
ceived the contempt for women in British 
culture as originating from the same 
source as anti-Semitism; according to 
Marcus, Woolf belongs in the tradition of 
Kafka, Walter Benjamin, Proust, and 
Brecht, and not in the tradition of 
Bloomsbury or Forster and Lawrence, with 
whom she is usually paired. This attempt 
to place Woolf within the community of 
writers who articulate what Marcus calls 
the 11collective sublime11 --a compound of 
visionary symbolism and revolutionary 
politics--is nothing if not controversial 
and should raise many an eyebrow among 
the critics who have always seen Woolf as 
an apolitical Bloomsbury aesthete. 

But my favorite essay is Louise A. De 
Salvo's 11Shakespeare's Other Sister, 11 

which makes available to us a fine de-
scription and analysis of one of Woolf's 
earliest manuscripts, only recently pub-
1 i shed in holograph fonn, found in the 
Berg Collection at the New York Public 
Library. This is an untitled story of an 
historian named Rosamund Merri dew who, in 
the process of her research on medieval 
history, discovers the journal of one 
Mistress Joan Martyn, kept by her at the 
age of twenty-five in the fifteenth cen-
tury. Woolf reconstructs the entire 
journal, imagining Mistress Joan's en-
trapment in her parents' castle, her fear 
of male violence (the highwaymen, rob-
bers, and murderers she knows lurk out-
side the castle walls), her passionate 
desire to go to London even though she 
knows she has little chance of reaching 
the city alive, and her sad resignation 
to her upcoming marriage, arranged by her 



parents, with a local squire. As De Sal-
vo points out, Woolf's careful construc-
tion of the parallels between the fif-
teenth century woman and the modern femi-
nist historian who, in search of the 
truth of women's lives has herself had to 
give up most of the life of an ordinary 
woman, is a paradigm for Woolf's later 
famous meditation on the fate of Shake-
speare's sister in A Room of One's Own as 
"an emblem for all women who have been 
denied the circumstances in which to cul-
tivate their gift ••• and have become, in-
stead, convnodities in the market-place of 
marriage." De Salvo's analysis of 
Woolf I s early fantasy of the search for 
the truth about female existence makes it 
all the more unfortunate that such a pow-
erful manuscript, no doubt consigned to 
the category of juvenilia by previous ed-
itors of Woolf's work, should so long 
have remained unpublished. 

Clearly, Marcus has provided Woolf schol-
ars with a great deal to think about and, 
at the same time, has presented an excel-
lent example of the pluralism of feminist 
practical criticism at its best. My only 
real complaint about the book is that it 
is altogether too expensive ($19.50)--
but, on second thought, it is well worth 
the price. 
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Atwood, Margaret. 
Bodily Hann. 
New York: Simon & Schuster, 
1982. 

This is a book about an innocent woman 
who is victimized by a series of people 
and circumstances which include a proper 
and repressive upbringing, an exploitive 
1 over who enjoys rape games, an actual 
potential rapist, a recent mastectomy and 
the death sentence of cancer, a meaning-
less job reporting for magazines on 
11 life-styles, 11 and, finally, a political 
revolution in the Caribbean where she 
goes to escape her life but ends up con-
fronting it in a prison cell. Through 
all these horrors her policy has been 
non-involvement; nothing is "her fault"; 
she has been, she believes almost until 
the end, "exempt." 

,-----------------·------ ~ -

Atwood's point, as it has been in all her 
earlier novels, is that no one is exempt, 
that we all are guilty of complicity in 
our own victimization, that malignancy is 
the human condition. Women, Atwood im-
plies, are particularly mistaken in their 
assumption of innocence, an assumption 
which serves to separate them from them-
selves, to split their sense of identi-
ty. Thus, as in earlier novels like Sur-
facing, a predominant image is that o-r--
separation, splitting, amputation (the 
mastectomy in this novel). 

Atwood, and ultimately her protagonist as 
well, argue for a confrontation with in-
evitable death (even in a society in 
which "dying is in bad taste") and for an 
engagement, a conmitment, to life. At-
wood writes about "a silent voice count-
ing, a countdown. Zero is waiting some-
where, whoever said there was life ever-
lasting; so why feel grateful? She does-
n't have much time left, for anything. 
But neither does anyone else. She's pay-
ing attention, that's all." 
"Massive involvement" becomes for Atwood 
and for her protagonist, a tenn that re-
flects positive action rather than medi-
cal pathology. After surviving the bru-
tality and atrocities of her weeks (or 
months) of prison where she has been con-
fined because authorities thought her a 
secret agent, Rennie decides that she 
cannot remain a "travel writer, 11 a repor-
ter of life-styles. At the end, she de-
cides "she is a subversive. She was not 
once but now she is. A reporter. She 
will pick her time; then she will re-
port." Her involvement with individuals, 
too, takes on new significance, as she 
holds in her anns the bludgeoned body of 
her woman cell mate, as she shares her 
own scarred and incomplete body with a 
1 over. 

Bodily Hann perhaps does not contain the 
mythic resonance of Surfacing, perhaps 
the sojourn in the Caribbean is a bit 
farfetched, and maybe Rennie in the be-
ginning is a character too passive to be-
lieve. But nonetheless this novel suc-
ceeds as a profound statement directed to 
grown-up women: that we can be powerful 
if we assume power, that we can change 
the world by the way we see it. 

Barbara Rigney 



------------------~ 

WOMEN'S 
STUDIES 
PS3557 
0315M6 
1982 

Godwin, Gai 1. 
A Mother and Two Daughters. 
New York: Viking Press, 1982. 

Both the father's favorite quotation from 
Montaigne ( "To stonn a breach, conduct an 
embassy, govern a people, those are bril-
liant actions. To ••• deal gently and 
justly with one's family and oneself ••• is 
something rarer, more difficult, and less 
noticed in the world.") and Uncle Os-
good's folk advice to that father ("Make 
sure things is right at home first. [I]f 
things ain't right at home, you won't 
make them right anywhere else. 11 ) announce 
the strengths and the limitations of the 
world Gail Godwin creates in her fifth 
novel, A Mother and Two Daughters. As 
these two quotations suggest, Godwin em-
phasizes--and indeed values--the concerns 
of the private world over the more poli-
tical and sociological issues of society 
at large. When some of the characters 
meet to discuss The Scarlet Letter, one 
woman sums up that novel as being about 
"a strong-minded independent young woman 
living inside a repressive, patriarchal 
society. 11 One wishes A Mother and Two 
Dau¥hters fit this model more closely. 
Whi e it offers engaging portraits of 
representative though occasionally eccen-
tric independent women, it fails to offer 
any real sense of the repressive, patri-
archal society they inhabit. 

Symbolically opening with the death of 
Leonard Strickland, husband and father to 
the mother and daughters of the title, 
the novel presents three contemporary 
women at a time of change in their pri-
vate lives. Nell loses her husband and 
faces a future without his support and 
companionship; Lydia, heretofore the con-
ventional daughter, leaves her husband 
and returns to college to seek an inde-
pendent life; and Cate, the rebel of the 
family, loses her academic job but re-
fuses the traditional security of mar-
riage in favor of remaining open to what 
she cal 1 s her "future hi story" and the 
new possibilities it may offer. Cate 
wrote her dissertation on D. H. Lawrence 
and quotes him pointedly: "We I re ghosts 
but we're also seeds. What we have to 
do, though it's very hard, is 'give up 
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the ghost' and let the old world die with 
us. Then we've got to go underground and 
start over •••• 11 Though Godwin endorses 
Lawrence's ideas, she fails to support 
these concerns in the novel's careful re-
striction to the private interpersonal 
relations in the world of the three main 
characters. 

While the women of the Strickland family 
with their insecurities and rivalries, 
and the quirky characters they encounter 
in Godwin's world--Nell 1 s old-fashioned 
circle of women friends, Cate's pesti-
cide-capitalist lover, and Lydia's up-
wardly-mobile, black History of Female 
Consciousness professor--are engaging and 
amusing, they fail somehow to take on the 
greater symbolic significance Godwin 
seems to intend. The final party scene 
brings together a motley group clearly 
meant to represent the rebirth that comes 
out of decay, the seeds born of the 
ghosts, and to dramatize a society estab-
lished on a communal rather than on a 
rigidly familial, racial, or socio-econo-
mic basis; but ultimately this novel 
still seeks change solely from the pri-
vate rather than the public realm. God-
win's epigraph to the novel's final sec-
tion, set in 1984, is from Emerson: "We 
a re not strong by our power to penetrate, 
but by our relatedness. The world is en-
larged for us, not by new objects, but by 
finding more affinities and potencies in 
those we have." Despite some staged and 
predictable situations and occasionally 
stilted dialogue, Godwin is true to these 
values, creating idiosyncratic yet be- . 
lievable women who contemplate and ques-
tion their ties to their family and their 
duties to themselves and, in doing so, 
explore the relationship between freedom 
and responsibility for women in the world 
today. 
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Piercy, Marge. 
Braided Lives. 
New York: Summit Books, 1982. 

If Marge Piercy's purpose in writing 
Braided Lives was to depict the 1950s as 
the most utterly banal decade in history, 
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she has succeeded admirably. For 450 
pages, the reader endures rather than ex-
periences Piercy's accounts of adolescent 
sexual fumblings, intenninable 11 intellec-
tual11 discussions in college cafeterias 
which tdke place only when men are pre-
sent, the repeated crises of missed peri-
ods, and the often unlikely exploits of 
the at least quasi-autobiographical pro-
tagonist, an aspiring poet who wears 
peasant blouses and feels herself an out-
cast--11excused from the gym class of the 
world, 11 ••• 11a conscientious objector" in 
the war of sex. 

The two "braided lives" are Jill and Don-
na, cousins and life-long friends, though 
opposite sides of the same coin. Donna 
is fair while Jill is dark; Donna is fra-
gile while Jill is tough and street wise. 
Donna is neurotic and masochistic where 
men are concerned. Jill is also neuro-
tic, but masochistic only because she 
puts up with Donna. The two women go 
through the slums of Detroit, the schol-
arship donns at Ann Arbor, and the Vil-
lage scene in New York ("life stops above 
14th Street"), sharing clot hes and men 
and a great deal of often unmemorable 
trauma. Piercy indicates that they might 
have become lesbians in ·a more enlight-
ened world, and so would have escaped the 
horrors of illegal abortions, which both 
women undergo. 

Jill nearly dies from the self-induced 
abortion she perfonns in her bathroom. 
Donna has a furtive abortion paid for at 
great sacrifice by Jill. Finally, Donna 
dies in Jill's New York apartment from a 
second abortion, leaving Jill to devote 
her ensuing political life to campaigning 
for freedom of choice. 

These accounts constitute the only impor-
tant passages in the novel. Unlike some 
of Piercy's earlier work (most notably 
Woman on the Ed9e of Time and Vida), po-
litics and art o not blend happily in 
this book. Here, truth is rendered as 
aphorism rather than experience: "Loving 
is an ac~ion. You can't have love, you 
can only do it. 11 11We are scavengers in 
the alleys and streets of a society we do 
not control and scarcely influence." 
Smoking cigarettes is not "blowing the 
sweet smoke of freedom," but "sucking the 
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well-advertised death tit. 11 Each page 
contains its platitude, its rhetoric, its 
substitute for good fiction. 

At any rate, abortion is an important is-
sue which deserves a better vehicle than 
Piercy provides. 
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Lessing, Doris. 
Canopus in Argos: Archives: The 
Making of the Representative for 
Planet 8. 
New York: Knopf, 1982. 

The Makin~ of the Representative for 
Planet 8 1s the most recent of Doris Les-
sing's series of inter-galactic morality 
tales, Canopus in A~os. Al though one 
need not read these ooks sequentially, 
perhaps some emotional preparation is de-
sirable for the ultimately dismal and 
hopelessly depressing philosophical 
statement which Lessing makes in this 
latest book. Margaret Drabble has re-
ferred to Lessing as "Cassandra in a 
world under seige, 11 a description truer 
now than ever. Lessing's new prophecies 
include not just the death of the world 
as she foresaw in The Four-Gated City, 
not mere concern 11 for the petty fates of 
planets 11 as she makes evident in Shikas-
ta, but the end of hope itself. 

In the beginning, Planet 8 is a garden, a 
utopian society of handsome, energetic, 
guiltless and happy people. Through no 
one's fault, the alignments of the plan-
ets shift, and slow, inevitable cold en-
croaches until the entire planet is ice-
bound and snow-covered, the people cower-
ing in caves of snow, barely conscious of 
whether they are awake or asleep. Final-
ly, they lose all hope that the God-like 
agents of Canopus will rescue them from 
complete annihilation. Neither Lessing 
nor Canopus relents, and the novel ends 
on this note of utter loss. 

I indicated earlier that these most re-
cent of Lessing's novels are intended as 
moral fables, warnings of some inevitable 
disaster whether ecological or philoso-
phical. But what can be salutary about 
the death of hope, the complete denial of 



free will, the absence of any central and 
potentially tragic character, male or fe-
male? The protagonist of this novel is 
the mindless and impersonal force of na-
ture, incredibly well-described, per-
versely fascinating. 

Lessing writes in an afterword that she 
did not enjoy the writing of this novel, 
that "the snow and ice and cold seemed to 
get into me and slow my thoughts and pro-
cesses." The reader, too, feels numbed 
and heavy, glad to have ended this book, 
but still chilled, even on a sunmer day. 
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Hazzard, Mary. 
Sheltered Lives. 
New York: Pinnacle Books, 1980. 

Sheltered Lives presents the journal of 
Anne Craig who has just left her husband 
(though she avoids recognizing this fact 
until more than halfway through the nov-
el) and driven from the East to Taos 
where her sister lives. After spending 
the summer in the house she buys for her-
self, Anne ultimately returns East, ready 
to grapple with her husband and her mar-
riage, having come to tenns--in some ways 
at least--with herself. 

In Taos Anne muses on the roles of the 
artists all around her, especially the 
failed women artists (including her own 
sister) who have married artists instead 
of becoming them because they "like the 
idea of being an artist's wife" or be-
cause they fear taking the risk of fail-
ure themselves. Married to a teacher, 
not an artist, Anne has recently written 
her first novel to a fonnul a; it was 
tailored to succeed in the world of wom-
en's 11 lowbrow11 magazine fiction and to 
earn her a small sum of money, which it 
did. Sheltered Lives shows Anne outgrow-
ing these modest goals and overcoming her 
self~doubt. · 

Despite its surface appeal to readers of 
novels about the modern breakup of mar-
riages, Sheltered Lives attempts a more 
complex exploration of a woman's reluc-
tant decision to be an artist or to rec-
ognize and accept that an artist is, de-
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spite her own efforts at resistance, what 
she seems to have already become. Like 
the novel Anne hopes to write next, Haz-
zard I s work is more serious than the num-
erous bestsel 1 ers about women 11 di scover-
i ng themselves" by leaving husbands and 
taking lovers. In fact, Anne's work 
takes the place of the requisite lover 
which this novel pointedly lacks (she in-
dignantly refuses her one offer). For by 
accepting the role of serious novelist 
and deliberately co11111itting herself to 
the best work of which she is capable, 
Anne makes more of a break with her hus-
band, her history, and indeed women's 
history, than she might have by merely 
taking some new man into her bed. 

In brief 
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Hinz, Renate, Ed. 
Kathe Kollwitz: Graphics, Post-
ers, Drawings. 
New York: Pantheon Books, 1981. 

A leading artist of our time, Kollwitz 
dedicated most of her art to social re-
fonn and pacifism. This striking col-
lection presents her posters together 
with a cross section of her etchings, 
lithographs, woodcuts, and drawings. An 
introduction and extensive bibliography 
a re included. 
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Placksin, Sally. 
American Women in Jazz, 1900 to 
the Present: Their Words, Lives, 
and Music. 
New York: Seaview Books, 1982. 

This book profiles over sixty women in-
cluding composers, vocalists, instrumen-
tal is.ts, arrangers, and producers. It 
also contains a selected discography. 

Women's Studies Library is now receiving 
the following journals: Tulsa Studies in 
Women's Literature; Maenad, A Women's 
literary Journal; Kalliope, A Journal of 
Women's Art; Woman's Art Journal; Women 
Artists' Newsletter; and Camera Obscura, 

·A Journal of Feminism and Film Theory. 
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